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part 17 of this title and these regula-
tions, but may petition, after pro-
ceedings are initiated, to become an 
amicus curiae. In any event a com-
plainant shall be advised of the time 
and place of the hearing. 

§ 4.811 Determination and participa-
tion of amici. 

(a) Any interested person or organi-
zation wishing to participate as amicus 
curiae in the proceeding shall file a pe-
tition before the commencement of the 
hearing. Such petition shall concisely 
state the petitioner’s interest in the 
hearing and who will represent peti-
tioner. 

(b) The administrative law judge will 
grant the petition if he finds that the 
petitioner has an interest in the pro-
ceedings and may contribute materi-
ally to the disposition of the pro-
ceedings. The administrative law judge 
shall give the petitioner written notice 
of the decision on his petition. 

(c) An amicus curiae is not a party 
and may not introduce evidence at a 
hearing but may only participate as 
provided in paragraph (d) of this sec-
tion. 

(d) An amicus curiae may submit a 
written statement of position to the 
administrative law judge at any time 
prior to the beginning of a hearing, and 
shall serve a copy on each party. He 
may also file a brief or written state-
ment on each occasion a decision is to 
be made or a prior decision is subject 
to review. His brief or written state-
ment shall be filed and served on each 
party within the time limits applicable 
to the party whose position he deems 
himself to support; or if he does not 
deem himself to support the position of 
any party, within the longest time 
limit applicable to any party at that 
particular stage of the proceedings. 

(e) When all parties have completed 
their initial examination of a witness, 
any amicus curiae may request the ad-
ministrative law judge to propound 
specific questions to the witness. The 
administrative law judge, in his discre-
tion, may grant any such request if he 
believes the proposed additional testi-
mony may assist materially in eluci-
dating factual matters at issue be-
tween the parties and will not expand 
the issues. 

FORM AND FILING OF DOCUMENTS 

§ 4.812 Form. 

Documents filed pursuant to a pro-
ceeding herein shall show the docket 
description and title of the proceeding, 
the party or amicus submitting the 
document, the dates signed, and the 
title, if any, and address of the signa-
tory. The original will be signed in ink 
by the party representing the party or 
amicus. Copies need not be signed, but 
the name of the person signing the 
original shall be reproduced. 

§ 4.813 Filing and service. 

(a) All documents submitted in a pro-
ceeding shall be served on all parties. 
The original and two copies of each 
document shall be submitted for filing. 
Filings shall be made with the admin-
istrative law judge or other appro-
priate Departmental official before 
whom the proceeding is pending. With 
respect to exhibits and transcripts of 
testimony, only originals need be filed. 

(b) Service upon a party or amicus 
shall be made by delivering one copy of 
each document requiring service in 
person or by certified mail, return re-
ceipt requested, properly addressed 
with postage prepaid, to the party or 
amicus or his attorney, or designated 
representative. Filing will be made in 
person or by certified mail, return re-
ceipt requested, to the administrative 
law judge or other appropriate Depart-
mental official before whom the pro-
ceeding is pending. 

(c) The date of filing or of service 
shall be the day when the matter is de-
posited in the U.S. mail or is delivered 
in person. 

§ 4.814 Certificate of service. 

The original of every document filed 
and required to be served upon parties 
shall be endorsed with a certificate of 
service signed by the party or amicus 
curiae making service or by his attor-
ney or representative, stating that 
such service has been made, the date of 
service, and the manner of service. 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 08:14 Nov 09, 2010 Jkt 220184 PO 00000 Frm 00124 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\220184.XXX 220184jd
jo

ne
s 

on
 D

S
K

8K
Y

B
LC

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R



115 

Office of the Secretary, Interior § 4.820 

PROCEDURES 

§ 4.815 How proceedings are com-
menced. 

Proceedings are commenced by the 
Director by mailing to an applicant or 
recipient a notice of alleged non-
compliance with the Act and the regu-
lations thereunder. The notice shall in-
clude either a notice of hearing fixing a 
date therefor or a notice of an oppor-
tunity for a hearing as provided in 
§ 17.8 of this title. The notice shall ad-
vise the applicant or recipient of the 
action proposed to be taken, the spe-
cific provisions of part 17 of this title 
under which the proposed action is to 
be taken, and the matters of fact or 
law asserted as the basis of the action. 

§ 4.816 Notice of hearing and response 
thereto. 

A notice of hearing shall fix a date 
not less than 30 days from the date of 
service of the notice of a hearing on 
matters alleged in the notice. If the ap-
plicant recipient does not desire a 
hearing, he should so state in writing, 
in which case the applicant or recipient 
shall have the right to further partici-
pate in the proceeding. Failure to ap-
pear at the time set for a hearing, 
without good cause, shall be deemed a 
waiver of the right to a hearing under 
section 602 of the Act and the regula-
tions thereunder and consent to the 
making of a decision on such informa-
tion as is available which may be pre-
sented for the record. 

§ 4.817 Notice of opportunity to re-
quest a hearing and response there-
to. 

A notice of opportunity to request a 
hearing shall set a date not less than 20 
days from service of said notice within 
which the applicant or recipient may 
file a request for a hearing, or may 
waive a hearing and submit written in-
formation and argument for the record, 
in which case, the applicant or recipi-
ent shall have the right to further par-
ticipate in the proceeding. When the 
applicant or recipient elects to file a 
request for a hearing, a time shall be 
set for the hearing at a date not less 
than 20 days from the date applicant or 
recipient is notified of the date set for 
the hearing. Failure of the applicant or 

recipient to request a hearing or to ap-
pear at the date set shall be deemed a 
waiver of the right to a hearing, under 
section 602 of the Act and the regula-
tions thereunder and consent to the 
making of a decision on such informa-
tion as is available which may be pre-
sented for the record. 

§ 4.818 Answer. 
In any case covered by § 4.816 or 

§ 4.817, the applicant or recipient shall 
file an answer. Said answer shall admit 
or deny each allegation of the notice, 
unless the applicant or recipient is 
without knowledge, in which case the 
answer shall so state, and the state-
ment will be considered a denial. Fail-
ure to file an answer shall be deemed 
an admission of all allegations of fact 
in the notice. Allegations of fact in the 
notice not denied or controverted by 
answer shall be deemed admitted. Mat-
ters alleged in the answer as affirma-
tive defenses shall be separately stated 
and numbered. The answer under § 4.816 
shall be filed within 20 days from the 
date of service of the notice of hearing. 
The answer under § 4.817 shall be filed 
within 20 days of service of the notice 
of opportunity to request a hearing. 

§ 4.819 Amendment of notice or an-
swer. 

The Director may amend the notice 
of hearing or opportunity for hearing 
once as a matter of course before an 
answer is filed, and each respondent 
may amend his answer once as a mat-
ter of course not later than 10 days be-
fore the date fixed for hearing but in no 
event later than 20 days from the date 
of service of his original answer. Other 
amendments of the notice or of the an-
swer to the notice shall be made only 
by leave of the administrative law 
judge. An amended notice shall be an-
swered within 10 days of its service, or 
within the time for filing an answer to 
the original notice, whichever period is 
longer. 

§ 4.820 Consolidated or joint hearings. 
As provided in § 17.8(e) of this title, 

the Secretary may provide for pro-
ceedings in the Department to be 
joined or consolidated for hearing with 
proceedings in other Federal depart-
ments or agencies, by agreement with 
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